

Commissioner

Massachusetts Department of Elementary and Secondary Education

75 Pleasant Street, Malden, Massachusetts 02148-4906

Telephone: (781) 338-3000 TTY: N.E.T. Relay 1-800-439-2370

November 30, 2020

Mayor Domenic Sarno

Springfield, MA 01108

Dear Mayor Sarno:

I am writing to request further information regarding your plans for providing in-person learning for students with disabilities enrolled in Springfield Public Schools.

As you know, consistent with the Student Learning Time regulations at 603 CMR 27.08(2)¹, the Department of Elementary and Secondary Education (DESE) has released school reopening guidance that prioritizes a return to in-person school for as many students as possible, safely. In the <u>Initial Fall School Reopening Guidance</u> released on June 25, 2020, DESE stated, "There is a clear consensus from both education and medical groups: we must keep in mind not only the risks associated with COVID-19 for in-person school programs, but also the known challenges and consequences of keeping students out of school."

On July 9, 2020, DESE released the Comprehensive Special Education Guidance for the 2020-21 School Year Memo which provided additional guidance for students with disabilities. This guidance states, "Students with disabilities, particularly preschool-age students and those with significant and complex needs, should be prioritized for receiving in-person instruction during the 2020-2021 school year. These students should receive as much in-person instruction as is feasible within the health and safety parameters in effect at each particular time. Even if schools or districts are operating in a hybrid or remote model, educators and administrators must make every effort to continue to provide up to full-time in-person instruction to such students."

At this time, our records indicate that students with disabilities are not receiving in-person instruction in your district and because of the size of your district, this impacts a large number of students with significant and complex disabilities and preschool-age students with disabilities. For these particularly vulnerable groups of students, it is vital to have a plan for providing inperson instruction as soon as possible. While we recognize that Springfield has been designated as red in the Department of Public Health's dashboard, districts and schools have been encouraged to remain open even if their local community is designated as red, so long as there is no evidence of COVID-19 transmission in schools.

¹ 603 CMR 27.08(2) provides: "Upon such a declaration by the Governor or determination by the Board, the Commissioner shall require each district to develop and submit a plan that prioritizes providing in-person instruction to all students in a safe environment."

I am requesting more detailed information about your plan and timeline for providing in-person instruction to students with disabilities, particularly those with significant and complex disabilities and preschool-age students with disabilities. As part of your response, please include information about the extent to which students with disabilities are participating in the district's remote model of instruction by describing the daily average attendance rate for students with disabilities for this school year. Please note that your response may initiate an audit to assess overall efforts to provide in-person instruction and to ensure your remote learning program is consistent with state and federal laws and regulations, including 603 CMR 27.

Please submit your written response within 10 calendar days to my attention via Helene Bettencourt, Associate Commissioner of Communication and Planning, at helene.h.bettencourt@mass.gov.

I know we share a goal of providing access to a high-quality education for all students. I look forward to working together to ensure students with disabilities benefit from safe, in-person instruction this school year.

Sincerely,

Jeffrey C. Riley

The C.V fily

Commissioner, Department of Elementary and Secondary Education

Cc: Daniel Warwick, Superintendent Chris Gabrieli, SEZP Board Chair Colleen Curran, SEZP Co-Executive Director Matt Brunell, SEZP Co-Executive Director